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 UNITED STATES OF AMERICA 

 NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION 

 + + + + + 

  ENVIRONMENTAL SCOPING PROCESS FOR THE CLINCH RIVER  

 NUCLEAR SITE EARLY SITE PERMIT APPLICATION 

 + + + + + 

 DISCUSSION MEETING 

 + + + + + 

 MONDAY, 

 MAY 15, 2017 

 + + + + + 

The meeting was convened in Pollard 

Technology Conference Center Auditorium, 210 Badger 

Avenue, Oak Ridge, TN, at 1:00 p.m., Patricia Vokoun, 

Office of New Reactors, presiding. 

 

PRESENT: 

FRANCIS "CHIP" CAMERON, Facilitator 

PATRICIA VOKOUN, Office of New Reactors 

MALLECIA SUTTON, Office of New Reactors 
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P R O C E E D I N G S 1 

 7:04 p.m. 2 

MR. CAMERON:  Good evening, everyone.  I 3 

want to welcome you to the public meeting tonight. 4 

My name is Chip Cameron, and it is my 5 

pleasure to serve as your facilitator for tonight's 6 

meeting.  In that role I will try to help all of you to 7 

have a productive meeting. 8 

Our topic tonight is the Nuclear Regulatory 9 

Commission's environmental review process on an 10 

application that the NRC received from the Tennessee 11 

Valley Authority for what is called an early site permit 12 

for the potential siting of a Small Modular Reactor or 13 

reactors at a Clinch River Site here in Tennessee. 14 

And I say "potential siting" because, even 15 

if the NRC decides to grant the early site permit to TVA, 16 

they may not ultimately use it for a reactor.  An early 17 

site permit doesn't give them any authority to build or 18 

operate a reactor at the site.  They have to come back 19 

for something called a Combined Operating License 20 

before they could build or operate the reactor there. 21 

We are going to try not to use acronyms 22 

tonight, but you're probably going to hear NRC for 23 

Nuclear Regulatory Commission, TVA for Tennessee Valley 24 

Authority.  SMR, that's usually the acronym used Small 25 



 4 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433 

 

Modular Reactor.  And EIS, that stands for 1 

Environmental Impact Statement. 2 

And I just want to give you a few words on 3 

the objectives of the meeting tonight, what the format 4 

of the meeting is going to be, some ground rules, and 5 

introduce the NRC and other Federal agency staff. 6 

Objectives, twofold.  The first objective 7 

is for the NRC to describe its environmental review 8 

process to you.  The environmental review is one part 9 

of the NRC's evaluation on deciding whether to grant an 10 

early site permit.  The two primary evaluations are a 11 

safety evaluation and an environmental evaluation. 12 

And the environmental review process, that 13 

is where our focus is tonight.  The NRC is required to 14 

prepare an Environmental Impact Statement on a early 15 

site permit application.  That is required by the 16 

National Environmental Policy Act and the NRC 17 

regulations. 18 

The first step in the preparation of an 19 

Environmental Impact Statement is something called 20 

scoping.  Okay?  And very simply, scoping is to help 21 

the NRC decide what should be in the scope of the 22 

Environmental Impact Statement.  What issues should 23 

the NRC consider in that statement? 24 

And that leads to the second objective 25 
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tonight, which is to hear from all of you, your advice, 1 

concerns, recommendations on what issues the NRC should 2 

consider in preparing its Environmental Impact 3 

Statement.  You may also address safety or other 4 

concerns.  The NRC will note those.  But tonight is a 5 

formal comment session on environmental issues. 6 

The NRC will evaluate your comments in 7 

preparing the Draft Environmental Impact Statement.  8 

NRC is also taking written comments, and the NRC staff 9 

in a few moments will tell you how to submit those 10 

comments. 11 

But I want to assure that anything that you 12 

say tonight is going to carry as much weight as a written 13 

comment.  Of course, if you want to expand on your 14 

comments that you give tonight, or if you don't give 15 

comments, you can expand on those by submitting a 16 

written comment to the NRC. 17 

We are taking a transcript of the meeting 18 

tonight, and we have Stephen Anderson right here who is 19 

our court reporter.  He's going to be taking the 20 

transcript, and that will be your record of the meeting 21 

tonight and it will be the NRC's record of the meeting 22 

tonight. 23 

The format tonight is going to be different 24 

from the format that we used last year for the public 25 
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information meeting.  That meeting, we went out to all 1 

of you to answer as many questions as we could, to hear 2 

comments.  It was relatively free-form and informal. 3 

Well, tonight we ask to be a little bit more 4 

formal because we are taking on the record comments on 5 

scoping.  We will have time for some clarifying 6 

questions on the process the NRC is going to use in its 7 

environmental review, but, then, we are going to move 8 

to public comment. 9 

When we get to that stage, I will ask those 10 

of you who signed up to come down, come down here, and 11 

address us.  Give us your comments. 12 

A lot of times people ask questions during 13 

their comment.  What is this?  What is that?  How does 14 

this work?  And that's fine to ask questions.  But the 15 

NRC staff is not going to address those questions during 16 

the meeting tonight.  They may talk to you about them 17 

after the meeting, and we will be here after the meeting 18 

to talk with you about any subject that you're concerned 19 

about.  Most certainly, the NRC is going to evaluate 20 

those questions when they prepare the Draft 21 

Environmental Impact Statement, but they won't address 22 

them during the comment period. 23 

Ground rules, very simple.  Just wait to 24 

ask any questions that you have until our two 25 
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presentations are done. 1 

I would ask that only one person speak at 2 

a time, so that we can give our full attention to 3 

whomever has the floor and, also, so that Steve can get 4 

what I call a clean transcript.  There's only one person 5 

talking and he'll know who that is. 6 

I will ask you to be as brief and crisp and 7 

concise as you can be.  I don't think we are going to 8 

have any time crunch, time constraints tonight.  But at 9 

the 10-minute mark I may ask you to sum up, but I think 10 

we are going to be fine on that. 11 

And finally, this is not ever a problem in 12 

Tennessee, at least in my experience, but just extend 13 

courtesy to whomever is talking.  You may hear a 14 

different view, a view that is contrary to yours, but 15 

just please respect the person giving that comment. 16 

With that, let me introduce the NRC staff.  17 

First, we are going to go to Mallecia Sutton.  Mallecia 18 

is the Safety Project Manager on this early site permit 19 

application.  She works in the Office of New Reactors 20 

at NRC. 21 

When Mallecia is done, we are going to go 22 

to Patricia Vokoun to talk about the environmental 23 

review process.  She is the Environmental Review 24 

Project Manager in the Office of New Reactors. 25 
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Now those are our two presenters.  I also 1 

want to introduce a few of the several NRC staff that 2 

are here tonight, and one person is Andy Campbell, who 3 

is right here.  Andy is our senior NRC official, and I 4 

am going to ask him to close out the meeting when we're 5 

all done.  He is the Deputy Director of the Site Safety 6 

and Analysis Division at the Office of New Reactors, 7 

NRC. 8 

You may have seen Scott Burnell floating 9 

around answering questions.  He's right up there.  He 10 

is a Senior Public Affairs Officer in the Office of 11 

Public Affairs at NRC. 12 

And we also have someone from our Region II 13 

Office in Atlanta, and he's right here, John Pelchat.  14 

He is the Public Liaison Officer from the Region. 15 

And finally, I want to introduce some staff 16 

from the Army Corps of Engineers.  The Corps is a 17 

cooperating agency in the preparation of this EIS 18 

because of their expertise on Section 404 of the Clean 19 

Water Act permitting process.  And so, we have them with 20 

us tonight. 21 

We have Tammy Turley up there, right there.  22 

Her hand is up.  Tammy Turley is the Chief of the 23 

Regulatory Division of the Nashville District of the 24 

Corps of Engineers. 25 
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And we also have Mark McIntosh.  Mark's up 1 

there.  And he's the Project Manager for this early site 2 

permit application in terms of the Corps' 3 

responsibilities as a cooperating agency. 4 

Finally, we have Casey Ehorn, right up 5 

there from the Corps.  And he's the Chief of what's 6 

called the East Branch of the Nashville Corps District, 7 

basically, the eastern half of Tennessee. 8 

And I'm done except that I have to read the 9 

emergency warning to all of you.  It is going to be 10 

unlikely that we are going to need it, but you never know 11 

what is going to happen. 12 

I would just like to say that, if we are 13 

required to evacuate the facility, those of you towards 14 

the rear of the room, if you could please exit through 15 

those doors on the right or the left and, then, go out 16 

the right hand door that exits to the outside.  Those 17 

of you in the back of the facility do that. 18 

Those of you in the front here exit through 19 

these doors down here.  If any of the exits are blocked, 20 

if there any smoke or fire or whatever, find another way 21 

out.  Don't try to go through the smoke or the fire, or 22 

whatever. 23 

With that, Mallecia? 24 

MS. SUTTON:  Thank you, Chip.  And thank 25 
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you all for coming here this evening and participating 1 

in part of this open meeting. 2 

Again, my name is Mallecia Sutton, and I am 3 

an NRC Project Manager for safety matters and the Clinch 4 

River application for an early site permit. 5 

The NRC is led by five 6 

presidentially-appointed Commissioners.  NRC staff 7 

consists of technical experts from various fields.  Our 8 

mission is to protect the public health and safety, 9 

promote common defense and security, and protect the 10 

environment by regulating the use of radioactive 11 

materials. 12 

As the role of the regulator, the NRC 13 

determines whether it is safe to build and operate a 14 

proposed nuclear plant at a site.  It evaluates the 15 

environmental impacts of building and operating a 16 

nuclear power plant at a proposed site; issues permits 17 

for construction and license for operation of nuclear 18 

power plants; certifies plant designs, and licenses 19 

individual reactor operators. 20 

The NRC is an independent Federal agency 21 

that has approximately 3,400 employees working at our 22 

headquarters in Rockville, Maryland, in four Regional 23 

Offices, and at commercial nuclear facilities around 24 

the country. 25 
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The NRC does not promote nuclear power. 1 

Next slide, please. 2 

This flowchart gives an overview of the 3 

early site permit application review process.  The 4 

rectangular-shaped boxes indicate an NRC action.  The 5 

ovals indicate times throughout the process when our 6 

findings are documented in the Safety Evaluation Report 7 

and the Environmental Impact Statement. 8 

Please note the starbursts are areas where 9 

you, as members of the public, can get involved.  As you 10 

can see, there are several opportunities for the public 11 

to share comments and ask questions about the NRC review 12 

of the application. 13 

During the safety review, you can attend 14 

meetings where the Advisory Committee on Reactor 15 

Safeguards examines the staff's assessments.  Even if 16 

no legal challenges are raised, the NRC will hold a 17 

hearing after the staff publishes reports on its final 18 

safety and environmental reviews. 19 

From a safety standpoint, we work through 20 

a separate staff review to decide if an ESP should be 21 

issued.  Our focus in this meeting will be the 22 

environmental review process. 23 

An early site permit is an NRC document that 24 

states the reviewed site is suitable for construction 25 
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and operation of a nuclear plant.  The applicant 1 

doesn't have a permit to build a new reactor or choose 2 

a reactor design. 3 

So, why should an applicant seek an early 4 

site permit?  Part of that permit allows an applicant 5 

to bank its site for up to 20 years.  The building and 6 

operation of any future reactors, including small 7 

modular designs, will require an applicant to obtain a 8 

combined license from the NRC. And an early site permit 9 

does not allow the applicant to build or operate a plant. 10 

Pat Vokoun, the Project Manager for the 11 

Clinch River, will now describe the environmental 12 

review process. 13 

MS. VOKOUN:  Hi.  Again, my name is Pat 14 

Vokoun, and I am working with the team that is evaluating 15 

the environmental aspects of the Clinch River 16 

application. 17 

When an early site application is received, 18 

the NRC staff reviews it to ensure that it is complete 19 

and technically adequate.  If acceptable, the 20 

application is docketed and we proceed with both the 21 

environmental and safety reviews. 22 

The NRC starts the environmental review by 23 

publishing a Notice of Intent to inform the public of 24 

our plan to prepare an EIS and conduct the scoping 25 
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process. 1 

The three wide ovals on this slide identify 2 

periods at which the public is invited to participate 3 

in the review process. 4 

The scoping process includes this public 5 

meeting is part of a comment period.  We will document 6 

your comments today in the meeting transcript.  The 7 

public can also provide written comments through the end 8 

of the scoping period. 9 

The NRC gathers more information to prepare 10 

the EIS during the site audit and other data-collection 11 

activities.  The NRC staff uses the audit to visit the 12 

project site and vicinity and meet with the applicant's 13 

representatives. 14 

This begins the NRC's independent 15 

evaluation of the information provided in the 16 

applicant's environmental report.  We analyze all the 17 

information gathered, develop a Draft Environmental 18 

Impact Statement, and issue it for public comment.  At 19 

that time, we'll come back for another public meeting 20 

and present the results of our reviews and invite your 21 

comments on the Draft EIS.  The NRC will evaluate your 22 

comments and consider modifying the draft before 23 

issuing a Final EIS. 24 

The NRC's hearing process considers the 25 
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Final EIS and the results of the safety review.  The 1 

hearing's findings contribute to the Commission's final 2 

decision on the application. 3 

Next slide, please. 4 

Our environmental review is based on the 5 

requirements of the National Environmental Policy Act, 6 

or NEPA.  NEPA requires Federal agencies to apply a 7 

systematic approach to evaluate the impacts of an 8 

action. 9 

For major Federal actions such as issuing 10 

the early site permit, NEPA requires agencies to 11 

document their evaluation in an Environmental Impact 12 

Statement.  Our systematic approach evaluates 13 

environmental impacts using our regulations and 14 

guidance, such as the Environmental Standard Review 15 

Plan, NUREG-1555. 16 

NEPA also encourages public participation 17 

in the process.  That's why we're here.  We are looking 18 

for the public input to our process.  Later in the 19 

presentation, I'll let you know the ways you can provide 20 

the input and comments to us. 21 

Next slide, please. 22 

Let's talk about scoping.  You are most 23 

familiar with this community.  We are here today to hear 24 

about your important issues and values.  We will 25 
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consider this information in preparing the Clinch River 1 

Nuclear Site EIS.  You can continue sharing your 2 

comments or provide us additional information through 3 

June 12th, 2017, as I will discuss later. 4 

We also seek input from other agencies and 5 

tribes during this open period.  The NRC staff will 6 

consider comments applicable to the environmental 7 

review as we develop the Draft EIS.  We will include all 8 

comments received in our Scoping Summary Report. 9 

Next slide, please. 10 

Here's a graphical representation of where 11 

we gather information for preparation of the 12 

Environmental Impact Statement.  We will conduct site 13 

audits, make visits to alternative sites, and meet with 14 

local officials and state and other Federal tribes and 15 

agencies. 16 

We are currently gathering information 17 

through scoping to help us determine which issues should 18 

be considered in our review.  We also expect to request 19 

additional information from TVA following the 20 

completion of those activities. 21 

The NRC's team of experts gather 22 

information on a wide range of topics related to 23 

environmental issues.  As mentioned before, the Corps 24 

of Engineers is expected to provide technical expertise 25 
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in developing the EIS.  All of this information will be 1 

used to prepare the Environmental Impact Statement. 2 

Next slide, please. 3 

This slide shows most of the resource areas 4 

we'll consider in our Environmental Impact Statement. 5 

Next slide, please. 6 

This slide is a high-level timeline for our 7 

anticipated environmental review.  This stepwise 8 

approach meets our responsibilities under the National 9 

Environmental Policy Act, or NEPA.  Before each 10 

milestone, we publish a notice in the Federal Register.  11 

We started the review with a Notice of Intent to conduct 12 

scoping and prepare an Environmental Impact Statement.  13 

We started the 60-day scoping period.  This public 14 

meeting is a part of our scoping process. 15 

We'll continue to gather and analyze 16 

information related to the review and develop a Draft 17 

EIS.  We tentatively expect to publish the Draft EIS in 18 

June 2018.  At that point, we'll issue a Notice of 19 

Availability that starts a 75-day period for the public 20 

and other agencies to comment on the Draft EIS. 21 

Once the comment period is over, we will 22 

process and address all of the comments we received 23 

under the Draft EIS.  Based on the comments we receive, 24 

we will adjust our analyses as needed and finalize the 25 
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EIS.  We tentatively expect to issue the Final EIS in 1 

June 2019. 2 

Next slide, please. 3 

Stakeholders can petition to intervene in 4 

the review process by raising contentions.  Once the 5 

NRC publishes a Notice of Opportunity to participate in 6 

the hearing, the public has 60 days to file a petition 7 

to intervene.  This notice was published in the Federal 8 

Register on April 4th of this year.  Anyone who wishes 9 

to file a petition to intervene should carefully read 10 

the hearing notice and should review 10 CFR 2.309.  11 

Both provide important information related to 12 

intervention petitions. 13 

The NRC requires hearing participants to 14 

e-file all documents online.  To file a petition to 15 

intervene, you must obtain a digital certificate for the 16 

online process from the NRC in advance or seek a waiver 17 

from the digital certificate in advance.  It is 18 

important not to wait until the last week of the notice 19 

period to request a digital certificate because it may 20 

take up to 10 business days to receive it.  E-filing 21 

instructions are in the hearing notice and on our 22 

website listed here.  You can also read our e-filing 23 

handout in our registration area. 24 

Next slide, please. 25 
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Documents can be viewed at our 1 

project-specific website listed on this slide.  Also, 2 

the Kingston Public Library and the Oak Ridge Public 3 

Library have been kind enough to provide shelf space for 4 

the applicant's environmental report and for the Draft 5 

and Final EIS when they are available. 6 

If you want to be on our mailing list or 7 

email list, please make sure that your name and address 8 

are provided to one of the NRC staff at the registration 9 

area.  This is the one way of ensuring that you will be 10 

notified of coming meetings and that you will receive 11 

copies of the Draft and Final EIS. 12 

Next slide, please. 13 

Here are the NRC's points of contact for the 14 

Clinch River Nuclear Site ESP application.  In addition 15 

to myself, I have provided the phone number for Tammy 16 

Dozier, an Environmental Project Manager; Ms. Mallecia 17 

Sutton, and Mr. Allen Fetter, who are our Safety Project 18 

Managers.  Mallecia is here with us today. 19 

Next slide, please. 20 

These are the ways you should submit your 21 

scoping comments regarding the NRC's Clinch River ESP 22 

environmental review.  First of all, you may provide 23 

scoping comments by speaking today, as this meeting is 24 

being recorded.  If you haven't already done so, you may 25 
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sign up to speak at the registration desk.  Other ways 1 

to submit comments are via email or regular mail. 2 

Comments are due by June 12th, 2017. 3 

This concludes our presentation.  Thank 4 

you again for participating in this meeting and in the 5 

scoping process. 6 

MR. CAMERON:  Okay.  Thank you, Pat.  7 

Thank you, Mallecia. 8 

We all do this, but I would just ask 9 

everybody if you could just make sure your cell phones 10 

are silenced because we are going to be going to hear 11 

from all of you.  So, if you just make sure that happens? 12 

We are going to take some -- see if there 13 

are any clarifying questions on process.  And I'm going 14 

to ask the first one to Pat. 15 

Pat, in your presentation there was a 16 

distinction in the date between the submittal of scoping 17 

comments that said June 12th and, then, for requesting 18 

a hearing it said June 5.  And I just wanted you to 19 

confirm that those dates are correct; they shouldn't be 20 

the same. 21 

MS. VOKOUN:  That's accurate.  The 22 

scoping comments are due no later than June 12th. 23 

MR. CAMERON:  Okay.  Thank you. 24 

Anybody have any questions on the process?  25 
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Okay.  I see Brian Paddock back there. 1 

MR. PADDOCK:  You made a reference to 2 

alternative sites being considered, but I see this as 3 

an application only with respect to one site.  I wonder 4 

if you could reconcile those. 5 

MR. CAMERON:  I think we can answer that on 6 

alternative sites. 7 

MS. VOKOUN:  There is a proposed site, but 8 

other alternative sites were considered and they will 9 

be outlined in the Draft EIS.  And our alternatives 10 

person is here and could speak with you later about those 11 

considerations. 12 

MR. CAMERON:  Andy, do you want come up?  13 

Because you are the alternatives person. 14 

MS. VOKOUN:  That fellow can help you 15 

later. 16 

MR. CAMERON:  Okay.  Thank you, Brian, for 17 

that question. 18 

Let's go to our first public commenter.  19 

And I would ask you to come down here, but if you don't 20 

want to -- Chris, you're live on the steps -- I can bring 21 

you this microphone. 22 

We will go first to Tom Beach.  And then, 23 

next we will go to Sandy Kurtz. 24 

MR. BEACH:  I would thank you for the 25 
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opportunity to be able to speak here tonight. 1 

I am a lifetime resident of this specific 2 

area.  I live in War Fork, Tennessee, at this time, 3 

approximately 25 miles both ways. 4 

I have been involved in the nuclear 5 

industry since 1974.  I started through uranium 6 

enrichment at the Oak Ridge Gaseous Diffusion Plant, 11 7 

years; 3 years at Paducah Gaseous Diffusion Plant, and 8 

22 years at Oak Ridge National Lab involved with 9 

research reactor, providing siting and assistance 10 

there.  And HAZMAT work as well; I retired there in 11 

2010.  Since that time, I've been involved with the 12 

nuclear power generation at Comanche Peak, six outages; 13 

two at Fermi in Michigan; one at Duane Arnold in Iowa, 14 

and one at Oak Creek, New Jersey. 15 

And I would like to say that, based on my 16 

experience, the nuclear industry as a whole is the 17 

safest industry in the world.  The records speak for 18 

themselves. 19 

And based on what I know about the Clinch 20 

River Site, there's been a lot of work done prior because 21 

a breeder reactor was intended to be built there years 22 

ago.  That did not come to pass.  So, we have volumes 23 

of information regarding the site and the safety of a 24 

reactor being built there.  I think at this time I am 25 
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sure that the NRC is going to look heavily at that 1 

information. 2 

As far as the situation is concerned, we 3 

need to look far beyond today for our power demands.  4 

This modular effort I think, as far as a financial phase 5 

is concerned, the long-range production is going to help 6 

with cost for production because the more parts you 7 

build exactly the same, the cheaper the price.  Henry 8 

Ford proved that well over 100 years ago. 9 

And so, in saying that, I would strongly 10 

urge a positive reaction from the NRC as far as permits 11 

are concerned. 12 

Thank you. 13 

MR. CAMERON:  Okay.  Thank you.  Thank 14 

you very much, Tom. 15 

And Sandy?  Sandy is coming up. 16 

And if everybody could just introduce 17 

themselves again, so that Stephen, we're sure he gets 18 

your name. 19 

Sandy. 20 

MS. KURTZ:  Thank you, Chip. 21 

Good evening, everyone.  I'm Sandy Kurtz, 22 

and I live in Chattanooga and I am a member of the Blue 23 

Ridge Environmental Defense League and its chapter 24 

that's located in Chattanooga and Alabama, the 25 
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tri-state area; the Bellefonte Efficiency and 1 

Sustainability Team/Mothers Against Tennessee River 2 

Radiation. 3 

This is a scoping meeting.  And so, I know 4 

that other people have talked about the SMRs and 5 

they're, I guess from our point of view, not viable kind 6 

of thinking to move forward into our future.  But I am 7 

going to talk more about the site itself.  Because 8 

whether you are for SMRs or you're not for SMRs, this 9 

is not a suitable site. 10 

I am an environmental educator, worked with 11 

TVA as an education specialist at one point in my past.  12 

So, I am looking at the coarse terrain of that site, and 13 

it is right along the Clinch River, of course.  So, I 14 

am hoping that the scoping will really take a look at 15 

more knowledge that we know since the breeder reactor 16 

was referred to was studied, that they will look more 17 

carefully at how this works, because this SMR will be 18 

in a hole in water. 19 

And there are sinkholes around.  I don't 20 

know who's responsible for dealing with the sinkholes, 21 

but I know in the past that those sinkholes are often 22 

treated by filling them with concrete.  That doesn't 23 

seem like a good plan, in part because of the surface, 24 

and with the coarse terrain, you never quite know where 25 
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the water is going to do. 1 

And so, the erosion and all the things 2 

associated with soil toxics and those kinds of things 3 

will eventually get to the river, the Clinch River.  And 4 

that is not good for aquatic biodiversity or for our 5 

drinking water, for that matter, as it goes downstream. 6 

We live in a temperate rainforest.  This is 7 

an especially rare kind of area.  And it seems to me that 8 

we would want to preserve that, that temperate 9 

rainforest.  It is one of the few in the world.  And the 10 

biodiversity here of our species is very, very rare, 11 

indeed, and we need to take responsibility to protect 12 

it, another reason perhaps that this site is not 13 

suitable. 14 

Then, we can talk about the climate change 15 

impacts, and I am hoping that in this scoping, do you 16 

include that and address the loss of forest, soil 17 

disturbance, and any water flow issues and the 18 

biodiversity, indeed, of the forest itself. 19 

When you are talking about climate change, 20 

you are talking catastrophic weather events that need 21 

to be followed up.  You are talking temperature.  And 22 

so, the temperature, water temperature is very 23 

important, especially when you're talking about nuclear 24 

plants.  And so, not only the water flow, but the water 25 



 25 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433 

 

quantity should be addressed if it is going to meet the 1 

needs of any nuclear plant work. 2 

The design for the SMR is not there yet.  3 

And it seems to me that we can't really make a final 4 

determination that this site is even suitable when you 5 

don't know what you want to construct.  So, I'm not 6 

quite sure why there's a scoping session ahead of even 7 

knowing about are we clear that the site would be 8 

applicable before you know that you want to build on it. 9 

The evacuation zones are of concern.  10 

Where will people go?  Where does the wind blow?  How 11 

do people get away in case there is an accident?  And 12 

despite people believing that there's no accidents in 13 

nuclear, with nuclear power, that is not, indeed, the 14 

case.  And there is also much associated illness, 15 

cancers and such, both in children and with workers, 16 

employees, in the nuclear site.  So, that would be, I 17 

think, that people, that scoping should address. 18 

What impact does radiation have on the 19 

soil, the air, and the water, and noise?  Those are 20 

things that should be considered, it seems to me, in 21 

scoping. 22 

And finally, perhaps I'm hoping that the 23 

scoping will list some alternative uses because there 24 

are many other things that that forest -- and it is a 25 
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forested area -- could be used for.  And probably the 1 

best thing would be no action at all because the climate 2 

change issues that we need to address, then the forest.  3 

But it's hard to see the forestation action that it 4 

provides free of charge would be perhaps the best use 5 

of all. 6 

Thank you. 7 

MR. CAMERON:  Okay.  Thank you, Sandy. 8 

Margaret?  Margaret Cumberland?  And 9 

then, we are going to go to Brian Paddock and Steve 10 

Skutnik.  And this is Margaret Cumberland. 11 

MS. CUMBERLAND:  My name is Margaret 12 

Cumberland, and I wasn't planning to speak tonight, but 13 

I found out that I may have some more resources for the 14 

NRC that may be useful to them. 15 

MR. CAMERON:  Margaret, just let me put 16 

this up a little bit (referring to microphone).  Go 17 

ahead. 18 

MS. CUMBERLAND:  Okay.  So, this Clinch 19 

River Site has two advantages by being there at Oak Ridge 20 

National Laboratory because ORNL's Environmental 21 

Sciences Division has done extensive long-term research 22 

on the environment very close to this site and has just 23 

many papers and species list, and information about this 24 

area. 25 
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Also, for the past three years the National 1 

Ecological Observatory Network, or NEON, project of 2 

Battelle has been doing a lot of 3 

ecological/environmental research on many different 4 

aspects.  And it is within the same area.  All this 5 

environmental data is provided as a public service.  6 

So, these may be two resources that we have here. 7 

MR. CAMERON:  Thanks for that information, 8 

Margaret.  Thank you. 9 

And, Brian, do you want to come down or -- 10 

MR. PADDOCK:  Yes. 11 

MR. CAMERON:  Okay. 12 

MR. PADDOCK:  I signed up last.  The list 13 

is short. 14 

I'm Brian Paddock.  I am an attorney.  I am 15 

also a TVA energy purchaser.  Actually, that is not in 16 

part true because I have 8-plus kilowatt of solar at my 17 

house and it covers almost the entirety of my 18 

household's use.  And because I got into the TVA Solar 19 

Program at the very beginning, I pay 12 cents a kilowatt 20 

hour and only about $700 a year to claim my solar. 21 

And I'm sure that if the money gets put into 22 

this project, there would be a lot of people who would 23 

help, given a small premium like I have on solar, who 24 

would probably get a lot more energy a lot quicker than 25 
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they are going to get from this. 1 

I have practiced and taught environmental 2 

law.  I've taught NEPA and I've worked on various EIS 3 

situations, both at the comment stage and at the 4 

litigation stage.  And I have followed TVA's intent and 5 

its application for site approval. 6 

It looks like to me that the proposal is 7 

that there's going to be 12 SMRs.  It is the NuScale SMR 8 

design, which is still in discussion with the people at 9 

the NRC as well because, eventually, if it ever becomes 10 

the only approved SMR design. 11 

I recently spent an entire afternoon 12 

listening to staff testimony to the Advisory Committee 13 

on Reactor Safeguards -- and this was the other piece 14 

that the introductions mentioned -- where the safety of 15 

an SMR is reviewed.  It went from about one o'clock to 16 

five o'clock.  It was quite extensive. 17 

These are mostly academics and other 18 

nuclear engineers, specialists.  One of the members, in 19 

fact, has been on the Advisory Committee so long that 20 

he sat on the discussion of the safety of the Clinch 21 

River breeder reactor, and he is about my age. 22 

That Committee raised a number of questions 23 

which I think go to the point about how you decide the 24 

suitability of the site when you do not yet have an 25 
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approved design.  The last time the NRC approved 1 

another site approval several years ago -- and this was 2 

called to our attention at a couple of earlier public 3 

meetings as this was beginning to gel.  And we were 4 

told, "Go back and look at the most recent approval of 5 

the other site." 6 

Well, I looked at it.  It took about 10 7 

years to approve the site.  And that was based on the 8 

idea that they would build one of several existing 9 

designs that had already been designed and built and 10 

approved, and so forth.  So, the envelope primarily for 11 

that was quite clear as to what kind of a nuclear reactor 12 

generation system might be built at a site.  It seems 13 

to me that that makes the environmental assessment much, 14 

much easier. 15 

Now the Advisory Committee on Reactor 16 

Safeguards had a discussion at the end.  And it was 17 

marked on the agenda as saying this will be open or 18 

closed depending on whether we've got to talk about 19 

something confidential.  And as it turned out, they 20 

left the phones, so I was able to listen. 21 

And it was very interesting because one of 22 

the members questioned the entire fundamental 23 

assumption of the safety.  I think this goes to the 24 

environmental risks and results, the questions of 25 
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safety and risk of this.  Because, basically, what the 1 

staff is going is saying, "We're going to look at one 2 

Small Modular Reactor and, then, later on, we may 3 

multiply that by 12."  Well, obviously, if you get a 4 

very small risk and you multiply it by 12, you may still 5 

get a very small risk. 6 

But the whole question of the interaction, 7 

multiple failures or cascading failures, centralized 8 

failures of controls, which this is all coming out of 9 

one control room, is a very real issue.  You've got to 10 

think about it, as the Advisory Committee questioned 11 

that. 12 

And by the way, the application for the SMR 13 

here requests that it have fewer operators.  In other 14 

words, you're not going to have a system of a full 15 

control room with several operators and backup 16 

operators the way you do for a full-scale reactor.  You 17 

may have far fewer people.  In fact, you may have even 18 

less than one per reactor if you have a dozen reactors 19 

going on at the same time.  And this makes the issue of 20 

control in an emergency seem to be quite difficult. 21 

Another member of the Committee, the 22 

Advisory Committee on Reactor Safeguards, questioned, 23 

he said, "I am very uncomfortable with the assumption 24 

that, because these reactors are going to be 25 
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underground, they're safe."  There are a lot, tons of 1 

things we worry about with the above-ground full-scale 2 

reactors that simply can't happen.  And there was not 3 

a lot of discussion about that assumption, but there was 4 

a certain amount of discomfort among several members of 5 

the Advisory Committee about the assumption that this 6 

somehow, putting small reactors underground, as is 7 

proposed here, wiped away a lot of the questions and 8 

problems that you might ordinarily think more about it. 9 

And the staff also brought up in their 10 

testimony to the Committee a very interesting question.  11 

They said, "Well, we're having quite a difficult time 12 

because there are no applicable, advanced reactor 13 

standards applicable to SMRs that are still working 14 

advanced reactors." 15 

And by the way, there were handouts at the 16 

table there, new reactor plant designs, and referred to 17 

a 1988 Policy Statement and referred to several designs, 18 

only one of which I think, the AP1000, has seen 19 

tentative, partial construction in the United States.  20 

And this was called a "backgrounder," and it was from 21 

June 2008. 22 

If we are still thinking, if we are still 23 

able to describe what our understanding is of advanced 24 

nuclear plant designs on a piece of paper that was put 25 
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out in 2008, we obviously are not ready for new plant 1 

designs. 2 

The same thing is true of the 3 

next-generation reactors.  The factsheet talks about 4 

as of January 2004.  It talks about the AP1000.  And the 5 

radioactive waste sheet is dated April of 2007. 6 

If we are where we were a decade ago on all 7 

of those issues -- and I don't believe we are -- in terms 8 

of both the challenges and our responses, then we're 9 

getting way ahead of ourselves. 10 

Now, if you go back to the staff comments, 11 

one of the things they say is, "We don't have a place 12 

to go."  It doesn't fit in with the advanced reactor 13 

design approval process or standards that are being 14 

worked on there.  It doesn't fit in with the existing 15 

standards for full-scale reactors.  These are supposed 16 

to be lightwater reactors. 17 

But, for example, the chemical engineers 18 

have a huge, a large set of standards, very detailed 19 

standards for what goes into the kind of equipment and 20 

how it's installed, and so forth, for a full-scale 21 

reactor.  And the staff said:  we can't really use 22 

those.  They don't apply.  What we have to do with 23 

respect to every standard engineering function is to go 24 

back and figure out why that's in there.  Why did we say 25 
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the pipe should be this big?  Why did we say it has to 1 

be done this way?  And we have to figure out what that 2 

was to accomplish in terms of safety and reliability.  3 

And we have to do that with every one of the existing 4 

standards, and that is just for mechanical engineering, 5 

which was the example used, but it would clearly apply 6 

for control, instrumentation, and a number of other 7 

factors. 8 

Likewise, at other places, they simply say, 9 

"We cannot use, without reinventing to some extent all 10 

of the existing standards for reactor safety and for 11 

reactor standards."  And that brought about a very 12 

interesting conversation at the end among the members 13 

of the Advisory Committee on Reactor Safeguard because 14 

one of them said, "Why don't we go back to basics?  Why 15 

don't we just look at the things where you might release 16 

radiation to affect the public and skip all the rest of 17 

this?"  All this stuff that we developed over the years 18 

that says what kind of stainless steel has to be used 19 

in what kind of a situation, and what the reliability 20 

is of pumps and switches and instruments, and so forth.  21 

And that led to a fairly interesting discussion about 22 

whether we were trying to be too detailed in developing 23 

these standards. 24 

But, to tell the people that are working on 25 
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the EIS that they have some kind of a grasp on what the 1 

proper envelope is -- and I think that is the word that 2 

is used in the application, the proper envelope to be 3 

examined of what the possible design for our numbers, 4 

and so forth, are.  Are these SMRs, and particularly the 5 

multiple system of them -- it seems to me we have gotten 6 

way ahead of ourselves. 7 

By the way, I don't claim to be a nuclear 8 

engineer or an engineer of any kind.  I did sit, and have 9 

for more than two years, on the Citizens Action 10 

Committee created by TVA to monitor the completion of 11 

construction and the initial operations of the Watts Bar 12 

2 reactor.  And I still sit on that, and we've actually 13 

got another meeting scheduled which looks like it is 14 

going to occur while the reactor is still shut down.  We 15 

had that Committee at least two reports from the folks 16 

in the SMR project at TVA. 17 

One of the things, the fundamental things, 18 

about an EIS is that it identifies what the project is 19 

and why it is needed.  Because every project under an 20 

EIS has to have a no-action alternative.  The law 21 

requires that. 22 

So, the no-action alternative is we don't 23 

approve anything.  And for this, obviously, it's we 24 

build these SMRs, whatever they may be at this site, but 25 
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there has to be a reason.  And that reason needs to be 1 

in the Environmental Impact Statement. 2 

I know that TVA has asserted to the NRC that 3 

it doesn't need to talk about the need for power.  And 4 

I know the TVA officials have said, "We're not buying 5 

any power, folks.  Sorry.  You know, go away.  We 6 

haven't even made a contract for 3-cent-a-kilowatt-hour 7 

wind, like the west end of the State." 8 

But, as we get closer to this, it seems to 9 

me that the EIS is going to be challenged and 10 

challengeable if it does not state the need, the 11 

projected need for power, and why that is going to be 12 

compared to the other sources that are already going and 13 

available, both from all the existing generation, 14 

particularly since TVA says it's not going to phase out 15 

its coal plants, and with things like free mining wind 16 

at the west end of the State. 17 

Another thing folks at Oak Ridge should 18 

know, by the way, is that the application for the SMR 19 

has requested that the safety zone is actually the 20 

defense line.  None of this let's have a system where 21 

people 10 miles away in the impact zone matter and how 22 

to evacuate them, and so forth, gets considered.  This 23 

whole thing is going to be underground, and if it has 24 

a big problem, we'll just flood the whole thing and let 25 
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it sit there, and nobody in town needs to know about it. 1 

And it seems to me that you folks in this 2 

town ought to be concerned about that.  Just remember 3 

the background of that is that, right now, because of 4 

the development of nuclear weapons here, you really have 5 

about a million tons of low-level radioactive waste 6 

already in this area. 7 

And the Canadians have been given 8 

permission to bring in 10,000 more metric tons from 9 

Canada, with no permit or anything required.  And 10 

they've said in their application that, while they have 11 

to have an export permit, in fact, they are not sending 12 

anything back. 13 

So, you folks are going to be host to 14 

another 10,000 tons of low-level radioactive waste.  15 

And it is sort of a question about how much cumulative 16 

radioactive you want. 17 

You are also storing a lot of high-level 18 

enriched uranium.  Because, don't forget, when the 19 

Soviet Union collapsed, there was a deal made to bring 20 

as much of that away and keep it safely until it could 21 

be turned into fuel for reactors.  So, you've already 22 

got yours. 23 

Let me say one final thing about this site.  24 

The site is, as has been mentioned, a coarse site.  And 25 
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TVA in its application did some extensive 1 

hydrogeological descriptive material, and as one 2 

gentleman mentioned, at a previous reactor site there 3 

was a good deal of work done. 4 

But you have to understand in coarse that 5 

core drilling doesn't really tell you.  You can drill 6 

down and you could be six inches from the edge of a 7 

gigantic cave and you will miss it, and you will not know 8 

it's there.  And ground-penetrating radar only works 9 

for the first few feet.  You cannot tell what's under 10 

there. 11 

And there are two recent examples that I 12 

would offer you.  One is that TVA created a new lime 13 

waste site for coal ash over at Kingston.  And I don't 14 

know if you've followed that.  But the darned thing blew 15 

a hole in the bottom and a sinkhole and dumped a lot of 16 

ash out into the river.  And somebody came along in a 17 

boat and said, "What's all this gray stuff bubbling up 18 

in the water?"  And it was coal ash. 19 

And they spent a lot of money on 20 

re-engineering that to TVA's satisfaction because they 21 

simply could not tell.  And to this day, none of the 22 

engineers who did the re-engineering can guarantee you 23 

that what they have done -- you know, they cut it down 24 

and relined it, and did a lot of things -- that there 25 
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are not sinkholes fairly near the surface that could 1 

burst through where there is enough weight in that area. 2 

So, you need to remember that this site, of 3 

all the sites that TVA may have control of or be able 4 

to acquire for an SMR, this is probably one of the worse 5 

possible sites, given its proximity to the city and 6 

given its proximity to the water and its coarse 7 

hydrogeology.  And I urge that the EIS carefully 8 

evaluate this idea that this is a minimally-acceptable 9 

site. 10 

Thank you. 11 

MR. CAMERON:  Thank you, Brian.  Very 12 

informative. 13 

We have Professor Skutnik.  This is Steve 14 

Skutnik coming down to talk with us. 15 

MR. SKUTNIK:  Thank you.  I appreciate the 16 

opportunity to address the community again here.  I 17 

will keep my remarks brief, but there's still two things 18 

I want to touch on here. 19 

I feel it necessary again to express that 20 

what should be and should not be within the scope of an 21 

environmental early site permit repeatedly.  I think 22 

there are a number of valid concerns that people brought 23 

up. 24 

I think that with that they hydrogeology is 25 
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an entirely valid concern to be brought up, no matter 1 

what reactor design should be put there.  That is an 2 

entirely valid concern over siting a reactor.  And this 3 

is part of every, by now, it is part of every NRC review, 4 

and it should be. 5 

The impacts on water quality are another 6 

valid consideration I've seen brought up that should be 7 

part of the NRC review, and we'll ultimately own that. 8 

But, then, I think there are issues that are 9 

involved that in one place there are other issues, such 10 

as flooding and seismology risks that have not even been 11 

brought up that I think we all agree are valid. 12 

Again, I think we should establish here the 13 

purpose of an early site permit should be to establish 14 

the viability of a site and to characterize, if a site 15 

is chosen for action, what a root cause is of potential 16 

risk factors would be.  So, in other words, what is our 17 

baseline flooding risk?  What is our baseline 18 

subsidence risk?  What is our baseline seismological 19 

risk?  These are valid. 20 

Things I think, though, that should be 21 

not -- they're irrelevant to the scope and they are 22 

beyond the NRC's safety mandate include the following 23 

factors.  I believe this is entirely -- the NRC is not 24 

an energy policy agency, nor should they be. 25 
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I believe it is valid if you want to take 1 

this to the TVA Weight Bearers Board.  Be my guest.  You 2 

should.  The same goes for electricity.  These are 3 

ancillary to the site's suitability.  I think the site 4 

suitability presentation should focus on the 5 

environmental suitability and environmental impacts. 6 

A lot of talkers have brought up the absence 7 

of a specified design, which is somewhat puzzling since 8 

we're not at the construction licensing, 9 

construction/operating licensing phase. 10 

What we question more here with this 11 

Environmental Impact Assessment is whether or not this 12 

site could suitably host a numeric nuclear facility.  13 

In this sense, then, I think discussions should be 14 

suitably restricted towards the issues which have the 15 

most pertinent influence on actual radiological safety 16 

issues of the plant.  And these include the geology, 17 

hydrology, and seismology.  Other issues that are more 18 

policy-oriented and such I think are not as germane. 19 

But I want to bring up, a lot of people 20 

brought up the issue of a no-action scenario.  And I 21 

think this is actually really important to go back to 22 

this.  I agree that the no-action scenario should be 23 

considered.  I want to present some statistics. 24 

TVA's generating portfolio generation 25 
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capacity, 2012, was about 34 percent nuclear, 32 percent 1 

coal, 9 percent hydro, 11 percent natural gas.  Today 2 

it is about 37 percent nuclear, 24 percent coal, 20 3 

percent natural gas, 9 percent hydro, 3 percent wind and 4 

solar, and 7 percent of what is termed 5 

"energy-efficiency". 6 

There is something I want to highlight in 7 

these numbers; that while we have a moderate increase 8 

in the nuclear generation capacity from the completion 9 

of Watts Bar Unit 2, the largest and most substantial 10 

growth in TVA's electricity-generating portfolio has 11 

not been nuclear energy; it has not been renewables; it 12 

has not been hydroelectric power.  It is the natural 13 

gas. 14 

The no-action scenario inherently will 15 

mean, with the growth in electricity demand, this means 16 

displacing zero carbon-emitting sources for 17 

carbon-emitting sources.  There is no way around this.  18 

So, therefore, then, a no-action scenario should 19 

consider the environmental impacts of likely 20 

alternative sources of generation that will be 21 

constructed in the absence of this source. 22 

Thank you, and thank you again for letting 23 

me interrupt the facilitator. 24 

MR. CAMERON:  Thank you.  Thank you, 25 
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Steve.  Thank you. 1 

Rodger?  This is Rodger Martin from Oak 2 

Ridge National Lab. 3 

MR. MARTIN:  Okay.  I'm going to have a lot 4 

to say.  I'm an engineer.  So, I'm a practical guy. 5 

One thing, when you have that documentation 6 

in the Oak Ridge Library, you should also have -- I can 7 

recommend a copy of the previous settlement.  There was 8 

an environmental statement -- I don't know how many 9 

decades ago -- for Clinch River.  That would be useful 10 

to compare it to in terms of the subtleties that go to 11 

the safety assessment.  I don't know what goes into the 12 

departmental impact statements, but, you know, some 13 

things, if you are looking at potential radiological 14 

releases, you should look at things like weather.  And 15 

there was a previous comment on water temperatures.  A 16 

few years ago we had a summer where I think we hit 108 17 

degrees.  That's somewhat normal.  So, severe 18 

droughts, water temperatures are a concern.  I know 19 

they limited one reactor based on its operation. 20 

A few other things.  I noted with the 21 

probabilistic risk assessments -- I don't know if 22 

anyone has ever taken into account the earthquake of 23 

1812 and what impact that would have on the East Coast.  24 

The water comes.  They sweep that under the rug, which 25 
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isn't a good thing.  So, they should be practical about 1 

that. 2 

And I don't know what goes into a 3 

radiological release under accident conditions when 4 

they do the site assessment.  That would be good to look 5 

at. 6 

One thing that worries me is cyberattacks.  7 

We are reputed to have taken out some of the radium 8 

centrifuges.  Soon there will be some payback if there 9 

were a war scenario.  So, I'm not comfortable sitting 10 

where it is going to take the coal, especially with the 11 

older reactors, the computer, the control systems, and 12 

something bad happened.  So, really, people need to 13 

look at realistic scenarios. 14 

One newspaper report indicated that the 15 

Fukushima accident could never happen; that scenario 16 

could never happen.  So, we need to be practical.  I'm 17 

not afraid of any of this stuff.  I'm a nuclear 18 

engineer.  But sometimes we don't always look at things 19 

we should. 20 

That's all I have to say. 21 

MR. CAMERON:  Thank you.  Thank you, 22 

Roger. 23 

Is there anybody else that wants to comment 24 

at this time? 25 
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Lou, do you want to come down?  This is Lou 1 

Zeller. 2 

MR. ZELLER:  Thank you, Chip, and thank you 3 

once again to the staff of the Nuclear Regulatory 4 

Commission for making this public hearing opportunity 5 

available. 6 

My name is Lou Zeller, and I'm Executive 7 

Director of the Blue Ridge Environmental Defense 8 

League, which is headquartered in North Carolina, but 9 

has chapters and active projects in six states, 10 

including Alabama, Tennessee, Georgia, North Carolina, 11 

and Virginia. 12 

I'm here to pick up where I left off on an 13 

earlier comment period this afternoon, to talk about the 14 

basis for the early site permit submitted, the 15 

application submitted by TVA.  Referring to the 16 

application, Part 3, the Environmental Report for this 17 

hearing, TVA in their application cites Executive Order 18 

13-636, which involves critical infrastructure as a 19 

basis for their request.  Executive Order 13-636, 20 

entitled, "Improving the Critical Infrastructure of 21 

Cybersecurity," was issued February 12, 2013.  The 22 

Order cites cyber intrusions into critical 23 

infrastructure which demonstrated a need for improved 24 

cybersecurity.  The Order states that "The Secretary 25 
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shall use a risk-based approach to identify critical 1 

infrastructure where a cybersecurity incident could 2 

reasonably result in catastrophic, regional, or 3 

national effects on public health or safety, economic 4 

security, or national security." 5 

In fact, TVA's application states that 6 

"small amounts of reactor plume will demonstrate that 7 

technology is capable of incrementally supplying power 8 

that is less vulnerable to disruption to facilities 9 

owned by Federal agencies." 10 

However, we see at the same time in Federal 11 

Register notice published on April 13th of this year the 12 

exact opposite is underway.  In Federal Register notice 13 

of April 13th, there is a proposed rulemaking, the 14 

docket for which is open now. 15 

What the notice says is that, "Under 16 

current regulations for large lightwater reactor 17 

designs, plume exposure, pathway emergency planning 18 

zone size is 10 miles.  However, Small Modular Reactors 19 

may have comparatively smaller reactor core size and 20 

also include passive design safety features which 21 

result in potential accident increased releases and 22 

offsite radiation dose consequences that are smaller." 23 

In fact, the note goes so far as to say, "The 24 

potential exists for this emergency planning zone to be 25 
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contained within the site boundary."  What this means 1 

is there is no emergency planning zone. 2 

If the Clinch River Site was to become a 3 

site for a so-called Small Modular Reactor, the city of 4 

Oak Ridge would be left to fend for itself.  There would 5 

be no emergency planning zone, no signs pointing the way 6 

out of town. 7 

And what the rulemaking initiates is 8 

shrinking evacuation zones.  Reducing current 9 

emergency planning zones from 10 miles to 1,000 feet is 10 

based on a false assumption.  The proposed 70 percent 11 

reduction in security forces with modular reactors 12 

exposes them to risks from terrorist attack. 13 

Small Modular Reactor cooling system do not 14 

have active backup systems.  Less robust containment of 15 

so-called Small Modular Reactors have a greater chance 16 

of damage and hydrogen explosions.  And underground 17 

siting increases the risk during flooding and 18 

evacuation.  Multiple Small Modular Reactors, two or 19 

more, present a higher risk if operator reduced support 20 

staff or safety equipment. 21 

The NRC cannot take lightly the prospect of 22 

another experimental nuclear reactor's design impact on 23 

electric power infrastructure in light of the evolving 24 

threats and the energy economics of the 21st century. 25 
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The risks from these reactors are precisely 1 

the catastrophic, regional, or national effects on 2 

public health or safety and economic security which 3 

Executive Order 13-636 seeks to present. 4 

TVA has no basis for their contention and 5 

no basis for this application.  We will bring this up 6 

again and during in June when we will intervene in this 7 

reactor design announced earlier. 8 

In conclusion, the Commission should 9 

reject TVA's proposal for a so-called modular nuclear 10 

power station. 11 

Thank you. 12 

MR. CAMERON:  Thank you, Lou. 13 

Thank you all for being here and for the 14 

comments and the thought that went into those comments. 15 

I am going to ask Andy Campbell, a senior 16 

NRC official, to close the meeting out. 17 

Andy? 18 

MR. CAMPBELL:  Okay.  So, this one's on 19 

(referring to the microphone). 20 

So, I want to thank you all for coming out 21 

here.  And keep in mind the dates that we're talking 22 

about for comments.  June 12th for the environmental 23 

scoping.  The June 5 date is for hearing intervention, 24 

if you are interested in that. 25 
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Obviously, we have an email site and 1 

regular mail to receive comments.  And certainly, 2 

everybody who spoke this evening and this afternoon, 3 

those comments will be filed in our evaluation through 4 

this whole process. 5 

So, with that, we want to thank you all for 6 

taking your time.  And those that got up and spoke, 7 

thank you very much. 8 

So, with that, Chip, I'll turn it back to 9 

you. 10 

MR. CAMERON:  Okay.  The only thing I 11 

would say is that we still time left.  And that gives 12 

you time to talk to the NRC staff informally, and I would 13 

encourage that:  Mallecia, Pat, and other staff that 14 

are here.  So, please take advantage of that. 15 

Thank you all.  Goodnight. 16 

(Applause.) 17 

(Whereupon, at 8:15 p.m., the meeting was 18 

adjourned.) 19 
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